



CAN WE LOWER LOW-VALUE CARE? POLICY MEASURES AND LESSONS IN AUSTRALIA, CANADA, ENGLAND, FRANCE, AND GERMANY

Reinhard Busse, Technische Universität Berlin Verena Vogt, Technische Universität Berlin Adam Elshaug, The University of Sydney Tai M Huynh, University Health Network, Toronto Wendy Levinson, University of Toronto Hugh Alderwick, The King's Fund Kalipso Chalkidou, NICE Isabelle Durand-Zaleski, Hôpital Henri Mondor

Prepared for: The Commonwealth Fund 2015 INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON HEALTH CARE POLICY

INTRODUCTION

In efforts to restrain the growth of health care expenditures without compromising health status or quality of care, many countries are searching for ways to reduce the use of health care technologies and services that provide little or no health benefit. Internationally, the problem is described various ways; equally, the measures to address it are described various ways, reflecting disciplinary background (e.g., clinicians vs. policymakers), focus (individual patients vs. population), time, fashion, country, and/or whether costs are explicitly taken into account. The oldest trace goes back to the UK, where Archie Cochrane published his landmark book, Effectiveness and Efficiency: Random Reflection on Health Services, in 1972, "which showed that decisions about which technologies to implement ought to be guided by evaluation, especially randomized controlled trials (RCTs)."¹ While mainly unnoticed at the time of publication, it was the foundation for evidence-based medicine (EBM), "the conscientious, explicit, and judicious use of current best evidence in making decisions about the care of individual patients,"² initiated in the 1980s in Canada, and the Cochrane Collaboration, founded in 1993. While EBM focuses on individual patients, the evidence base is also used to produce clinical guidelines, "systematically developed statements to assist practitioners and patient decisions about appropriate health care for specific circumstances;"³ internationally, the guidelines movement was consolidated by the AGREE Collaboration in 1998, which led to the establishment of G-I-N (Guidelines International Network) in 2002. In the same spirit, the first policy-oriented offices for health technology assessment (a term coined in 1975 by the U.S. Office for Technology Assessment HTA) were set up and the International Society for Technology Assessment in Health Care (ISTAHC, today HTA international) founded in 1985.

Around the time of Cochrane's book, John Wennberg had already "discovered" the topic of small-area variation and described it (using data from Vermont) in his landmark 1973 publication in *Science*.⁴ By further evaluating practice variation, it became clear that variations are much larger for some indications (e.g., treatment for low-back pain) than others (e.g., acute myocardial infarction; see below). Another early landmark publication, albeit less noticed, was "Cost, Risks and Benefits of Surgery" by Bunker and colleagues in 1977.⁵

Over time, terms like "inappropriate care,"^{6–8} "unnecessary care,"⁹ "overuse," "overtreatment," "overdiagnosis," "misuse," or "waste"^{10,11} have been added to the discussion. In recent publications (mainly from the United States and Australia) the term "low-value care" has also been used to describe this phenomenon^{12,13}—contributing to confusion among policymakers about exact definitions and possible measures to reduce it.

Overall, value is defined as the health outcomes (or benefits) achieved per dollar spent.¹⁴ Thus low-value care can be defined "in terms of net benefit, a function of the expected [...] benefit and cost for an individual or group, and is assessed relative to alternatives, including no treatment."¹⁵ Often the term "low-value" is also used for low-benefit services without

considering cost-effectiveness. Low-value care can be further divided into overuse and misuse. The term overuse or overutilization/overtreatment describes how effectively services are delivered. Overuse can take two forms: higher volumes of services or more costly services than appropriate.¹⁶ When no benefit is proven or the benefit is not better than an alternative service for all patients or a subgroup of patients (defined by sociodemographic and/or clinical criteria), services are clinically ineffective.¹⁷ When the benefit is better but the service is superseded by more cost-effective services, the service is non-cost-effective. Misuse describes how efficiently services are delivered. These are, for example, services that cause avoidable adverse patient events, such as health care–associated infections or surgical care errors.

The term "inappropriate" care has also been used to describe the phenomenon of low-value health care (e.g., for services that pose more risks than benefits to the patients⁷ or ineffective treatments⁶). The most widely used definition of appropriate care, probably, was developed by Brook and colleagues at the RAND Corporation: "the extent that the expected health benefits of a procedure exceed its expected negative consequences by a sufficiently wide margin that the procedure is worth doing."¹⁸ In the studies at the RAND Corporation, the term "inappropriate" was used for specific indications or clinical situations in which the expected health benefits of a procedure fall below its expected negative consequences (for example, coronary angiography is inappropriate in patients where primary cardiac abnormality is valvular disease).¹⁹ These studies were originally done in the United States, but later replicated in many other countries in Europe and beyond. A similar notion, but for hospital days and hospitalizations, underlies the "Appropriateness Evaluation Protocol," which was originally also developed in the United States, ^{20,21} but was later also applied in other, including many European, countries.

In the quality assurance discussion (the International Society for Quality in Healthcare, ISQua, was also founded in 1985), the "appropriateness" of a certain technology (e.g., procedure, drug) is seen as "indication quality" (a term mainly used in the German-language discussion, meaning "to do the right thing")—in contrast to the procedural quality ("to do the thing right") once the technology has been chosen. Both are summarized under "process quality." A particular aspect of (bad) quality is usually referred to as "patient safety"—it can relate to selecting the wrong technology (because it is producing more harm than benefits for all patients, for a defined subgroup, or the individual patient) and/or the quality of applying a principally effective and appropriate technology wrongly. The latter phenomenon caught international attention through the Institute of Medicine's report *To Err Is Human: Building a Safer Health System*, published in 2000.²²

Table 1 is an attempt to provide a framework for understanding the various terms and definitions used to describe low-value care, in which one dimension is the target group and the other is the harm/benefit/cost. Each cell contains the description that best describes this type of low-benefit or low-value care. If harm is larger than benefit, this is mainly a safety issue. No proof of benefit, or services that are not better than others for a defined subgroup of patients, are the focus of this low-value discussion; shades of gray correspond to the degree to

which that cell is part of the same concept. These are "effectiveness" if the focus is on "all patients" potentially receiving the technology (for drugs, all patients with the indications approved under the market authorization), "appropriateness" (where individual medical criteria or preferences are relevant), "cost-effectiveness" (where the cost-outcome relationship is worse than for alternatives), and "efficiency."

	"All patients" potentially receiving the technology	All patients belonging to one or more well- defined subgroups (by age, indication)	"Certain patients" (individual medical criteria or preferences are relevant)
Harm > benefit		SAFETY	
Benefit not proven			
Benefit not better	EFFECTIVE-	FOCUS OF "LOW-VALUE	APPROPRIATENESS
than alternative (e.g.,	NESS	CARE"	("INDICATION QUALITY")
outdated)			
Benefit better but		"COST-	
cost-outcome		EFFECTIVENESS"/	
relation worse		"COST-BENEFIT"	
Equal benefit but provision inefficient (e.g., inpatient instead of day-care)		EFFICIENCY*	

	Table 1. 1	Ferms and	Definitions	of Low-Val	ue Care
--	------------	-----------	-------------	------------	---------

* Assuming equal patient benefit/ "value"; if this is not necessarily the case, it would be more accurate to speak of "productivity."

The term "waste" is sometimes used synonymously to "low-value."¹⁰ According to Fuchs. there are two possible definitions of waste in medical care: "Medical waste is defined as any intervention that has no possible benefit for the patient or in which the potential risk to the patient is greater than potential benefit. Economic waste is defined as any intervention for which the value of expected benefit is less than expected costs."²³ However, other authors, especially Don Berwick, define "waste" in a much broader sense, including failures of care coordination, fraud and abuse, administrative complexity, and pricing failure-with overtreatment being just one, albeit important component (Table 2). In the following, the term "low-value" is used to describe services that harm the patient, are comparably clinically ineffective (including cost-ineffectiveness), or are inappropriate. Related areas include unsafe technologies (which are "misused") and circumstances where provision is inefficient (also termed misuse or economic overuse-in contrast to the "medical overuse" in the core of lowvalue care). Of note, some attention has also been given to 'decrementally cost effective technologies'. This means that technologies can be replaced by less effective alternatives if the savings are sufficient to make the loss of health acceptable. The suggested threshold was at least \$100,000 saved for 1 quality adjusted life year lost, but few such interventions have been identified so far.24,25



Table 2. Low-Value Care in the Context of Waste

There are several ways to identify low-value health services. Evidence-based medicine is one approach to inform clinical decisions and identify services that are of low value to individual patients.^{2,26} Garner et al.²⁷ found that Cochrane Reviews are one potential source for identifying low-value health care practices for a subgroup of patients or a whole population. However, the review's results may not be directly applicable to each context and additional analyses have to be undertaken to facilitate local implementation,²⁷ where ideally clinical guidelines come into play: "ACP's Clinical Guidelines and Recommendations provide clinicians information based on the best available evidence and help physicians and patients understand the benefits, harms, and costs of interventions and to determine whether services provide good value."²⁸ Evidence-based information about low-value care is published by, for example, the American Board of Internal Medicine Foundation's Choosing Wisely initiative, the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF), the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence "do not do" recommendations, and the Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. Using these lists, Schwartz et al. found that 42 percent of Medicare beneficiaries are affected by low-value care, which constituted 2.7 percent of overall annual spending.¹⁰

Geographic variations in the use of health care procedures are another way to understand the existence and extent of low-value care. As already noted, Wennberg and colleagues reported geographic variation in health care delivery that is not explained by medical need, especially for preference- and supply-sensitive services. For the latter, they supposed that their overuse should result in more inappropriate care.²⁹ In order to test this hypothesis, they teamed with the appropriateness researchers and applied their method for six procedures.¹⁹ However, no evidence was found that geographical variations in the use of specific procedures could be explained by variations in the utilization of inappropriate care—a disturbing result coined the "appropriateness paradox."^{19,30} Since 2002, the approach is to group clinical care into three categories with different implications for patients, clinicians, and policymakers: *effective care*,

preference sensitive care, and *supply-sensitive care,* with the latter creating the real problem—they have since then been termed *"unwarranted variations."*³¹

Policies of identifying and assessing low-value services, reducing their existing use (and redirecting those resources) have often been referred to as *disinvestment, displacement, reallocation,* or *reinvestment.*¹⁷ These include, for example, delisting services from the benefit catalogue, pay-for-performance schemes, or informing physicians and patients about low-value care via guidelines or information campaigns, such as choosing wisely. However, it remains unclear which strategies are effective in reducing low-value care.

Using the above developed framework, the aim of the present study is to present—and categorize—strategies applied by policymakers and purchasers to reduce low-value care implemented in five countries (Australia, Canada, England, France, and Germany) and to discuss these strategies in relation to their results and transferability. In addition, the Choosing Wisely Campaign for reducing overuse will be introduced, since this campaign has been adapted and implemented in 16 countries.

CHOOSING WISELY INTERNATIONAL: A GRASSROOTS APPROACH TO ADDRESSING OVERUSE

Choosing Wisely is a campaign led by physicians and other health care professionals, with the goal of stimulating conversation between clinicians and patients about the use of unnecessary tests, treatments, and procedures and helping them to make informed choices about care. The campaign is focused on the quality of care and prevention of harm from unnecessary care, rather than on the reduction of costs.

Choosing Wisely was initially developed by the American Board of Internal Medicine (ABIM) Foundation, and launched in 2012.³² A commitment to enhancing and supporting the professionalism of physicians, a mission articulated in the Physician Charter on Professionalism for the 21st century, was a driving force for the ABIM Foundation in launching the campaign.³³ This Charter, which was endorsed by over 130 organizations and translated into 12 languages, articulated the commitment of physicians not only to provide high quality of care for patients but also to act as stewards for the finite resources available for health care.³⁴ The ABIM Foundation launched Choosing Wisely to stimulate physicians to achieve this goal of health care stewardship.

The campaign was launched with the support of medical specialty societies (and later nursing and other professions), each of which developed a list of five tests, treatments, or procedures in their discipline for which there was excellent scientific evidence of overuse, waste, or harm, in other words, low value. These lists of Five Things Physicians and Patients Should Question form the key structure for the campaign. In parallel to the physician lists, *Consumer Reports* developed patient-oriented materials to explain to patients when tests or treatments

are needed and when they are not, the potential harm of unnecessary treatments, and how patients could improve their illness/condition without the overuse of medicine.

Since the creation of Choosing Wisely, over 70 medical specialty societies in the United States have developed lists for their specialty and the campaign has been adapted and implemented in nearly 20 other countries. In order to deepen understanding on baseline rates of overuse, the international Choosing Wisely group is working with the Organization for Economic Development (OECD).³⁵ The OECD is presently collaborating with the Choosing Wisely international group to measure baseline rates on three of the common areas of overuse identified by the collaborative: use of antibiotics for viral infections; imaging for low back pain without appropriate clinical findings; use of benzodiazepines in patients over age 65 years. This initial cross-country measurement effort is a starting point for further analysis and will allow for overall comparisons around the use and overuse of certain tests and treatments, and facilitates the exploration of possible reasons for variation in overuse between countries.

Choosing Wisely is a young campaign. The impact depends not only on the development of lists of recommendations and patient materials, but on the implementation of recommendations by clinicians. This requires a variety of stakeholders—such as hospitals, office practices, and regional health units—to develop strategies to encourage implementation. In general, these strategies range from lower intensity efforts such as engaging patients and educating physicians, to mechanisms to incorporate Choosing Wisely into local quality improvement efforts, to strategies that embed Choosing Wisely recommendations in ordering practices through electronic ordering or the use of order sets. At present there are many organizations experimenting with these approaches and generating preliminary, but unpublished, data on impact. For example, at Cedars-Sinai Medical Centre in California, close to 200 Choosing Wisely recommendations have been incorporated into the electronic ordering system. Pre-post design studies show 5 percent to 30 percent declines in some tests or treatments.

Critics of Choosing Wisely have identified limitations: some of the lists do not include procedures that may be overused but generate revenue for specialty physicians; the absence of patient engagement in the list development; and the slow pace of evidence establishing the campaign's impact.³⁶ While such criticisms have merit, the campaign is still young and is actively working to address such limitations through ongoing list development processes, integration into medical education, and robust measurement, implementation and evaluation efforts. The degree of professional engagement and support for reducing low-value care exceeds what could be achieved through payment mechanisms alone, and is an innovative alternative to top down approaches.

AUSTRALIA

In 1993, Australia became one of the first countries to require that an economic evaluation (comparative clinical and cost effectiveness) form part of the evidence submitted when considering the funding of a new drug. Those processes are covered in detail elsewhere^{37,38} so the following focuses on low-value medical services as opposed to pharmaceuticals.

Re-assessing items on the Medicare Benefits Schedule

At the national (Medicare) level in Australia, redressing the presence of low-value care has been integrated under the responsibility of the Commonwealth (federal) Department of Health, including the Medical Services Advisory Committee (MSAC), which makes recommendations to the health minister about what medical services offer sufficient safety and (cost)-effectiveness to warrant public subsidy on Australia's fee-for-service Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS).

The MSAC has always held within its purview the role of re-assessing items on the MBS (approximately 5,700 of them) but it has been increasingly evident that the attention needed to assess the persistent wave of new and emerging services and technologies seeking listing meant the MSAC's capacity to address existing items was limited.³⁹

In 2009, a Quality Framework for Australia's MBS was developed under the auspices of the MSAC.¹¹ As part of this initiative, the then health minister commissioned a full review of health technology assessment (HTA) in Australia, with one recommendation being the development of a post-market surveillance system. In 2010 there was a name change, to Comprehensive Management Framework for the MBS, but the approach did not vary. It involved a review of individual MBS items, which dovetailed with existing HTA processes, as well as whole-of-specialty reviews.⁴⁰ A scanning process identified and prioritized appropriate candidates for review.¹⁷ Using this process, 156 possible candidates were identified and provided to government for consideration; government identified 15 for initial rapid review and potential full HTA.¹¹ Outcomes from the review would include (for example) one or more of the following:

- Amendments to the item (service) description such that it better captures the patient group/s most likely to benefit from any procedure (reducing indication/scope creep);
- Limits being placed on the frequency or intervals of services, such as diagnostic tests;
- An increase, decrease, or maintenance of the fee based on assessments of relative value;
- A complete stop to public funding of the item (i.e., removal of the item).

One individual technology that was removed from the MBS was vertebroplasty for osteoporotic vertebral fractures.⁴¹ Following the whole-of-specialty review of ophthalmology, a decision was made to reduce the fee for cataract surgery. Advances in technology had delivered on their promises: procedures could be done far more quickly and thus efficiently than when they were first introduced (and priced). Of the 61 ophthalmology item descriptors

on the schedule only 20 remained unchanged through the process. Items were either clarified, modified (e.g., refinement of indications and/or eligible patient groups), split, merged, or entirely removed.⁴⁰ Successful examples of item descriptor and fee modifications occurred in pathology. Vitamin D testing, which had increased 4,800 percent from 2003 to 2013, saw its item descriptor modified to better capture patient groups at high risk of deficiency, interval limits were put in place, and a moderate fee reduction occurred. Early evidence of a decrease in testing points to a projected \$500 million in savings over five years (from annual Medicare expenditure of AUD\$20 billion). Similar refinements to B12 and folate look to contribute approximately AUD\$260 million in savings over five years.

With the Comprehensive Management Framework up and running, there was a change of government late in 2013 that saw the program suspended. Then in April 2015 the health minister committed to a revitalized Healthier Medicare initiative, with three priorities: the Medicare Benefits Schedule (MBS) Review Taskforce; the Primary Health Care Advisory Group (PHCAG); and a review of Medicare compliance rules.⁴² The MBS Review 13-member taskforce has engaged in broad stakeholder consultation (clinical, patient, community) and now oversees multiple clinical committees and clinical working groups to undertake an accelerated program of MBS reviews to align MBS-funded services with contemporary clinical evidence and improve health outcomes for patients. Priority areas will take account of factors including concerns about safety, clinically unnecessary service provision, with leverage points to build on those listed in dot points above.⁴³ The Taskforce will present its first interim report in December 2015.

Other measures intended to reduce low-value care

The Australian Commission for Safety and Quality in Health Care has joined the OECD project measuring geographic variations in care.^{44,45} Academics have also undertaken similar indirect measures.⁶ A large project directly measuring low-value care has also commenced utilizing a methodology used by Schwartz et al. in the United States.¹⁰

Acceptability and support for the initiatives

Early acceptability and support for these Australian initiatives can be traced to a number of factors. First, as a pioneer in HTA and cost-effectiveness analyses to inform policy, Australia boasts a proud history of openly engaging with its broader community in questions of choice under resource scarcity and notions of opportunity cost. This has been bolstered with the more recent, broader attention being paid to low-value care. Choosing Wisely rolled out formally in Australia in 2015 as did sister programs such as the Royal Australasian College of Physician's EVOLVE, and Cancer Australia's Statements (oncology specific). Groups such as the Consumer Health Forum of Australia have been strong proponents of the new drive for greater appropriateness in health care, and influential elements of the media have carried dedicated, supportive coverage with, for example, a nationally televised, prime-time 50-minute special, *Wasted*.⁴⁶ All of these voices carry the same message: low-value care equals waste, which robs resources from higher-value care.

CANADA

Several recent studies have shown that low-value care is a significant problem in Canada.^{47–49} However, there has not been a significant public discussion about the issue, despite a relatively high level of public awareness; public opinion research commissioned by the Canadian Medical Association in early 2015 indicated that 62 percent of Canadians believe that there is a significant amount of unnecessary care in the health care system, and 24 percent said that their doctor has recommended a test or treatment they thought was unnecessary.⁵⁰

Numerous measures have been implemented to address low-value care, but they are fragmented due to the fact that Canada's 13 provinces and territories each administer their own health insurance plan and set their own strategic priorities. In 2012, the provinces and territories jointly established the Health Care Innovation Working Group, which made "appropriateness of care" one of its three priority areas for collaboration. However, progress to date has been limited.⁵¹

Various mechanisms are available to address low-value care in Canada, ranging from the identification of specific cases of low-value care to their implementation through different financial and nonfinancial levers, mostly at the provincial and territorial levels.

Re-assessing items on benefit schedule

For cases of low-value care that are funded as an insured service and appear as an explicit line item on the schedule of benefits, government payers can delist or put in place restrictive conditions under which the health care provider will be reimbursed. A recent example of this process at work is the 2010 decision by the Ontario government to restrict the use of vitamin D testing, after an exponential increase in testing volume of 2,500 percent from 2004 to 2010. Based on an evidence assessment and recommendation by the Ontario Health Technology Advisory Committee, the government restricted insured vitamin D testing access to those with specific clinical indications. Vitamin D testing decreased from approximately 800,000 tests in 2009 to 300,000 in 2011.⁵² A similar approach was followed in the province of British Columbia in 2013 and Alberta in 2015.

Information about low-value care directed to providers

Mechanisms exist at the national and provincial levels to assess and publish the evidence behind existing and new technologies, tests, and treatments. At the national level, this includes the Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health (CADTH), an independent, not-for-profit organization that undertakes HTAs and other reviews, usually on behalf of federal and provincial governments. However, many provinces have established similar mechanisms of their own, including the Ontario Health Technology Advisory Committee, Alberta Health Technologies Decision Process, and Quebec's Institut national d'excellence en santé et en services sociaux. These mechanisms typically result in specific recommendations to governments and the health care system in general, but are nonbinding and stop short of actual implementation.

Choosing Wisely Canada is one of the rare examples of a Canada-wide approach to reduce low-value care. Launched in April 2014, it is organized by the Canadian Medical Association and the University of Toronto. Choosing Wisely Canada maintains the most comprehensive guide to low-value care ever compiled in Canada; it now numbers over 160 specific recommendations. Many health care delivery organizations, such as hospitals and health regions, are making the reduction of low-value care a priority for internal quality improvement efforts, which often involve physician education, changes to order entry systems, medical directives, etc. Based on the Choosing Wisely Canada recommendations, North York General Hospital in Toronto has been able to reduce test ordering in the emergency department by 40 percent.

Physician education is seen as an important strategy for reducing low-value care. The Ontario College of Family Physicians operates an accredited continuing professional development program focusing exclusively on educating family physicians about low-value care, while Alberta's Physician Learning Program uses audit and feedback to accomplish similar goals. Choosing Wisely Canada has also provided education through medical professional organizations. Similarly there are increasing efforts to introduce issues of appropriate care and overuse of low-value services into medical education. CanMeds 2015, the competency framework of the Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons, sets out competencies related to "stewardship" of health care resources that need to be incorporated into resident education.

Information directed to patients

Overall patient/public education has been minimal to date. Recently, the "more is not always better" social marketing campaign was launched by Choosing Wisely Canada to educate patients and the public about low-value care and to encourage joint decision-making. This includes patient education materials covering 30 different topics, such as appropriate use of antibiotic and imaging.

ENGLAND

Improving value for money is not a new ambition in the National Health Service (NHS). But the need to make the best use of limited resources has come into sharper focus since the unprecedented slowdown in NHS funding growth in 2010.^{53,54} Various studies have identified opportunities to do this by improving quality and reducing low-value care.^{55–60} This includes analysis by national bodies in the NHS of the scale of unwarranted variations in clinical practice most notably in the form of *The NHS Atlas of Variation in Healthcare*⁵⁶ — and the cost of 'low-value' clinical procedures.⁵⁸ These studies have mainly been directed towards purchasers and providers in the NHS, to help them identify opportunities to improve value in their local services.

National assessments and professional guidelines

Since 1999—long before the recent NHS funding crisis—the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) has been responsible for promoting the effective use of NHS resources. It does this by carrying out health technology appraisals, developing clinical guidelines and guidance, and identifying low-value activities for potential disinvestment (for example, by creating "do not do" lists).⁶¹ While NHS organizations are required to provide resources for medicines and procedures recommended by NICE's technology appraisals, they do not have to implement all of NICE's clinical guidelines.⁶²

NICE has become increasingly sophisticated to evaluating the cost-effectiveness of medicines and treatments for different types of patients. This means that NICE is also able to recommend that some technologies are only cost-effective for certain groups of patients (and therefore "optimizes" the usage by recommending restrictions for other groups of patients)— which was the case in 18% of all 571 decisions between March 2000 and September 2015.⁶³

Evidence of NICE's impact is mixed.^{64–66} While there have been reductions in use of some treatments considered low-value by NICE's technology appraisals, implementing clinical guidelines has been more challenging.⁶⁵ In some cases NICE guidelines have led to significant reductions in low-value care,⁶⁷ while in other, more complex cases—for example, recommendations for effective diabetes care—practice falls well short of NICE's standards.⁶⁸

Approaches to local disinvestment

Despite NICE's role in the system, there is little national agreement on which services are low value.²⁷ This has led NHS commissioners to create their own lists of potentially low-value procedures for local disinvestment.⁶⁹ A well-known example is the Croydon list, first developed by Croydon Primary Care Trust in 2005, which identified 34 potentially low-value procedures. Yet despite some local successes in reducing use of certain services,⁷⁰ commissioners in the NHS have typically found disinvestment difficult.^{71,72}

Financial incentives

Various de facto mandatory pay-for-performance schemes have been introduced to try to improve value for money in the NHS. This includes the Quality and Outcomes Framework in primary care (with around half its measures relating to clinical processes) and Best Practice Tariffs in secondary care (paying fixed prices for episodes according to best practice), both aimed at incentivizing evidence-based interventions and reducing use of high-cost services. Evidence suggests that some (but not all) of these schemes have improved processes and quality of care, but evidence of their impact on outcomes is limited.⁷³

More recently, some commissioners have started to develop capitated budgets for providers covering the care of defined population groups, with payments linked to delivery of agreed outcomes. The aim has been to incentivize investment in prevention and out-of-hospital services and reduce low-value care—for example, by reducing unnecessary hospital admissions—but in most cases it is too early to assess their impact.⁷⁴

The Quality, Innovation, Productivity and Prevention program

Responding to funding pressures in 2010, the NHS embarked on a national program to try to close the gap between demand for services and available funding—initially called the Quality Innovation, Productivity and Prevention program (QIPP). First the NHS needed to make improvements of around £20 billion by 2014/15.⁵³ Then it calculated that it needed to achieve around the same again by 2020/21.⁵⁴

While official estimates suggest that the NHS has made cost savings, and efficiency (or at least productivity) increases, since 2010,⁷⁵ this has largely been a result of freezing staff pay and cutting the national tariff.⁷⁶ Researchers recently analyzed rates of six potentially low-value procedures on the Croydon list (see next section) in the NHS in 2011—the first year of QIPP—and compared these with two benchmark procedures. They found reductions in three procedures compared with the benchmarks, but the rates of the others stayed the same or even increased.⁷⁷

Looking within the national picture, many examples can be found of clinical teams improving value by reducing variations and waste and redesigning services.⁵⁵ A national database exists bringing together examples from successful projects,⁷⁸ but spreading best practice has been a longstanding and persistent challenge. Reducing low-value care in future fundamentally relies on engaging clinicians across the NHS in leading improvements from the bottom up.

Information about low-value directed to patients and providers

According to surveys, patients and the public, as well as NHS organizations and researchers, notice waste in the NHS⁷⁹— and it has been recognized that the misunderstanding of patients' preferences contributes by encouraging overtreatment.⁸⁰ A Choosing Wisely initiative was recently launched by the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges to engage patients and the public, alongside clinicians, in efforts to reduce low-value care.⁸¹ It is too early to assess its impact.

A range of other resources are made available to commissioners and providers in the NHS to help them analyze and understand comparative quality and outcomes of local services (for example, including the NHS Atlases of variation and 'commissioning for value' data packs).⁸²

A longer-term view: a combination of measures

Aside from the recent focus on improving value in the NHS, there are lessons in the improvements made over a much longer period.⁵⁵ One example is acute medical and surgical length of stay in England, which fell from an average of more than 10 days in 1974 to just over 4 days in 2014. The causes of this improvement have been multiple and overlapping, including new clinical approaches and technologies, reductions in variations, better coordination of care, and financial incentives. Other examples include switching longer hospital stays to day cases and increased rates of generic prescribing.

Low-value care does persist. Take antibiotic prescribing. In 1998, the Department of Health published a report recommending no prescribing of antibiotics for people with simple coughs,

colds, and sore throats.⁸³ This was followed by a series of guidelines for professionals and public campaigns to try to reduce prescribing rates. Yet evidence suggests that prescribing for coughs and colds increased significantly between 1999 and 2011, while prescriptions for sore throats remained stable.⁸⁴ Some have recently called for regulators to punish overprescribing doctors to help tackle the problem.⁸⁵

FRANCE

In the five years preceding 1996, expenditure on health care in France increased at an average yearly rate of 4 percent to 5 percent and by 1996 it amounted to about 10 percent of the gross domestic product. A containment policy for health care expenditure became law in August 1993 (Loi Teulade 93-8). Here, low-value care meant either a harmless prescription which was not required, or that the benefit did not justify the risk of harmful side effects.

In later years, the definition of low-value was extended to include redundancy and inefficient care. Low-value hospital care was estimated in 2004 to be as high as 75 percent for pre-operative testing, 30 percent for hospital days, and 25 percent for selected procedures, such as colonoscopy or vascular stenting. Inefficient care (e.g., procedures that could be performed as day cases instead of overnight admissions) concerned 25 percent of selected procedures (varicose veins, carpal tunnel, cataract, knee surgery) and reductions could save $\in 100$ million per year.⁸⁶

Delisting low-value pharmaceuticals

In France, pharmaceuticals are evaluated both in regard to their effectiveness (SMR) as well as their added benefit over other pharmaceuticals for the same indication (ASMR). The SMR assessment determines the percentage of the costs covered by SHI—or, looking at it from the patient perspective, the degree of cost-sharing required, which can go as high as 100 percent. In other words, the patient would pay for the drug entirely out-of-pocket. While the ASMR assessment is applied to new pharmaceuticals only, and is the basis for determining the drug price, the SMR assessment is also applied to drugs already on the market. Since 2005, 600 drugs have been fully delisted (no reimbursement) or moved to the 15 percent reimbursement rate—a preliminary step to delisting. For such drugs, prescription rates decreased by 50 percent. The real impact on drug expenditures is not clear, because prescriptions shifted to other drugs.

Direct financial incentives

The containment policy for health care expenditure introduced mandatory medical practice guidelines, known as références médicales opposables (RMOs). These guidelines aimed to limit low-value or dangerous care by fining physicians who overprescribed. The costliness of a prescription was considered from the viewpoint of the payer. The guidelines were applied immediately after their publication and the enforcement procedures began after a two-month observation period.

The number of violations per doctor was determined by doctors from the health department of the social security administration. They sampled prescriptions over two months. Fines, which could range from approximately USD 200 to USD 1,500, were determined by a weighted combination of the indices of redundancy or harm and cost and of the total number of violations. A threshold for the minimum number of violations needed for legal action against a doctor was established for each guideline. A total of 13,000 doctors (roughly 10%) were surveyed over two years. Altogether 1,278 were peer reviewed, and proceedings were taken out against 186; 75 were eventually fined. Compliance was best for antibiotics and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (40% to 45% of prescriptions were written according to the guidelines), and worst for antihypertensive drugs, corticosteroids, and drugs for diabetes (5% to 15% according to guidelines).

The first guidelines, in 1994, were criticized because of methodological flaws and possible conflicts of interest; they were developed by the SHI institutions, that is, the payers. The second group, issued in 1995 and 1996, were written by the Agency that preceded the current HAS. The procedures that rendered the guidelines mandatory were the sole responsibility of the social security administration and doctors' unions.⁸⁷ In 1999, the State Council declared them illegal because the sanctions could be higher than was permitted by the 1998 agreement between the two sides; this wasn't questioning the principle, but the level of penalties was illegal.

Indirect financial incentives with intention to reduce low-value care

Ten years later, in 2009, the SHI introduced a pay-for-performance scheme—contrat d'amélioration des pratiques individuelles (CAPI, or contract to improve individual practice), an agreement between the SHI and each volunteering practitioner. The scheme rewarded the organization of the practice, compliance with prevention and treatment guidelines for chronic conditions, use of generic drugs and, more to the point, reduced use of vasodilators and benzodiazepines. Despite the opposition of the unions (which were bypassed by the contracts), the CAPI was successful enough that after two years it was incorporated into the agreement signed between the SHI and the unions, under the name of remuneration sur objectifs de santé publique (ROSP, or payment by public health objectives).

Success was measured by the number of physicians who volunteered and by the targets achieved. With regards to low-value care, the average reduction of prescriptions varied between 1.5 percent and 3 percent over a one-year period for contracting physicians, while noncontracting physicians reduced the same prescriptions by an average 0.5 percent to 1.5 percent.⁸⁸

Information about low-value

Each year, the SHI produces a report that lists proposed actions to reduce low-value care and attaches a value for each, measured in Euros.⁸⁹ The 2016 plan proposed:

• early discharge schemes for deliveries, orthopedic surgery, heart failure, COPD, wounds, and stroke, for expected savings of €170 million;

• reduced prescription of useless or redundant tests, for savings of $\in 60$ million.

Conclusion and prospects

The trend toward increasing involvement of the SHI in medical practice has been sustained over the past 10 years, despite occasional setbacks. Physicians' unions have opposed the role of SIH in guidelines enforcement (the initial RMOs were abandoned after the State Council ruled that the financial penalties mechanism was illegal) but finally agreed to positive pay-for-performance. More recently, an attempt by the SHI to stop reimbursement of noninvasive ventilation for patients with sleep apnea who did not comply with the minimum duration of use was also blocked by the State Council. On the whole, there is public support for reducing prescriptions of tests and drugs, far more than for limiting reimbursement or increasing premiums (68% vs 44% vs 22%).⁹⁰ The SHI is currently using a mix of financial incentives and regulations directed toward both patients and providers. The overall control of health care expenditures has improved although it is difficult to disentangle quality improvement from price controls.

GERMANY

While the problem of inappropriate care is estimated to be huge—for example, an early study with 1986 data estimated the degree of inappropriate hospital use to be 18.4 percent, or 26.6 million patient days in the former West Germany⁹¹—political attention to it has varied, and the commitment to address it has been modest and incoherent, even if several initiatives and individual measures can be identified. From the 1970s to the 2000s, several health care policies/reforms aimed at limiting the rise in costs. Most of the measure included in these reforms were aimed at the way providers are paid (e.g., replacing single item fee-for-service through payment bundles in ambulatory care or introducing diagnosis-related groups (DRGs) for hospitals), placing budgets on sectoral (regional associations of SHI-affiliated ambulatory care physicians) or provider level (hospitals) and, to a much more limited extent, the removal of certain categories of benefits (crowns and dentures in 1997, which, however, were quickly reinstated and nonprescription drugs in 2004).

However, alongside these major developments there was also a discussion about using money appropriately and efficiently. The major milestone in this respect was the voluminous (three volumes) 2000/01 report of the Advisory Council for the Concerted Action in Health Care, "Appropriateness and Efficiency."^{92–94} Volume III (in itself published in three volumes) was titled "Overuse, Underuse and Misuse," providing a state-of-the-art assessment of such problems in Germany—without putting exact numbers behind the problems, however. They defined overuse as services that exceed the individual needs for services or are delivered without evidence-based medical (additional) value. Misuse was defined as causing avoidable damage (medically or economically) through, for example, improper or nontimely application. The report fueled, at least for some time, the discussion and reform agenda but

was also met with skepticism by the medical profession ("the majority of care is appropriate care"), which, however, put clinical guidelines high on their agenda (see below).

Restricting the indications of services

Already in 1997, the predecessor of today's Federal Joint Committee was legally authorized not only to evaluate all new technologies before their inclusion in the ambulatory care fee schedule (and thus, the benefit package), but also with evaluating existing services in respect to their effectiveness and appropriateness. Among the few examples of such restrictions were magnetic resonance tomography for the female breast, which was restricted to local exclusion of recurrence of a mamma carcinoma or search for primary tumours;⁹⁵ equally, osteodensitometry, which had been used very often during the 1990s, was restricted (the indications were broadened again in 2013). Another example for a restriction of a service to certain indications is acupuncture, which is only covered for chronic pain in the lumbar spine or the knee, following a trial under routine conditions of care in Germany. While the setting-up of the Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Health Care (IQWiG) has greatly improved the capacity to scientifically evaluate health services, actual decisions often effect only new services that do not affect the daily service provision (e.g., treatment with low-energy lasers in ambulatory care⁹⁶ or proton therapy in prostate cancer in stationary care⁹⁷).

On the other hand, the internationally well-publicized evaluation of new pharmaceuticals for their additional benefit over existing therapeutic alternatives does not lead to the exclusion of the new drug in cases of no additional benefit but only affects the reimbursement price.

Information

The medical profession in Germany has an elaborate system of clinical guidelines, produced both by the medical specialty associated and overseen by the Association of Scientific Medical Associations. Clinical guidelines⁹⁸ make recommendations regarding evidence-based low- and high-value care and also offer "do not" recommendations, such as the following: "Do not perform imaging techniques in acute low back pain if there is no indication of serious illness based on medical history and physical examination" (National Disease Management Guideline on Low Back Pain)⁹⁹ or "A long-term therapy with oral corticosteroids is not recommended" (National Disease Management Guideline COPD).¹⁰⁰ However, there is no explicit claim regarding the extent of overuse or low-value care.

Much more recently, the Bertelsmann Foundation published atlases for a number of inpatient procedures, such as Caesarean section or knee operations at district level (faktencheck-gesundheit.de).¹⁰¹ The Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care analyses procedures and care-related activities in the outpatient sector and publishes atlases on different regional levels (versorgungsatlas.de). The aim of these atlases is to engage different stakeholders (e.g., health care providers as well as patients) in the discussion on the causes of and possible actions to reduce these variations.

PLACING POLICY MEASURES INTO A FRAMEWORK OF LOW-VALUE CARE

In this section, we use our framework for types of low-value care to list possible policy measures to tackle the problem (Table 3). Our appendix table sorts the approaches by the five countries into this framework. Table 3 demonstrates the wide array of possible interventions, both directed at problems arising in rows (e.g., if benefit is not proven) as well as within columns (i.e., those stemming from different sizes of patient groups). The measures include, for example, the delisting (or the nonlisting) from the publicly funded package (or the restriction to certain indications), financial incentives such as selective nonpayment in case of using technologies inappropriately or copayment rates reflecting the benefit, pay-for-performance schemes and bundled payments (based on the assumption that providers will select the higher-value services over the low-value ones), to information-based measures such as Choosing Wisely.

	"All patients"	Patients in one or more well-defined subgroups	"Certain pa- tients"	Policy options
Harm > benefit		SAFETY		Revoke license for technology/ procedure
Benefit not proven			APPROPRI-	 Mandate HTA for inclusion in benefit package
Benefit not bet- ter than alter- native	EFFECTIVE- NESS	FOCUS OF "LOW- VALUE CARE"	ATENESS ("INDICATION QUALITY")	 Remove from benefit package Harmonize payment to for both alternatives to provider
Benefit better but cost-out- come relation worse		"COST- EFFECTIVENESS"/ "COST-BENEFIT"		 Differentiate payment to provider/ cost sharing to reflect cost-outcome relation
Equal benefit but provision inefficient		EFFICIENCY		Change payment to make more costly/ inefficient way less attractive
Policy options	• Remove from benefit package	 Restrict coverage to certain indications/ subgroups Information campaigns/ guidelines to providers Selective non-payment Bundled payment Information campaigns to population/ patients 	 Quality measurement (outcome) Bundled payment 	

Table 3. Policy Options to Address the Various Types of Low-Value Care

DISCUSSION

This paper has described examples of measures to address low-value care in five countries: Australia, Canada, England, France, and Germany. It demonstrates that the problem of lowvalue care is persistent – more than 40 years after Cochrane pointed to the fact how little we know about the effectiveness of many medical interventions and Wennberg demonstrated large regional variations not explained by medical need, 30 years after Brook described the inappropriateness of much of medical care, and equally 30 years after the foundation of both the International Society for Technology Assessment in Health Care and the International Society for Quality in Healthcare. A large array of measures – reaching from mandatory to voluntary, involving positive and negative financial incentives or not, addressing providers or patients – have been used to combat low-value care, no matter under which terminology it is known in the various settings – be it ineffectiveness, inappropriateness, overuse, misuse, inefficiency, or most recently, "low-value care".

Countries delisted services from the benefits schedule, reduced fees, or restricted the use of a service to specific indications. While these approaches often resulted in a noticeable decrease in the use of the targeted low-value service, the delisting approach is, with the possible exception of pharmaceuticals, not particularly common and often restricted to diagnostic procedures. In many cases, implementation is complicated because of one or more of the following factors:

- Measuring the value of care is difficult, especially to achieve a large enough consensus among relevant stakeholders; and where decisions are reached, they are sometimes successfully challenged by those affected: examples include the case of AHCRP's 1994 low-back pain guidelines resulting in Congress withdrawing the agency's funding in 1995¹⁰² or French physicians successfully challenging the fines for violating the mandatory "do not"-guidelines (RMOs) in 1999.¹⁰³
- All too often the value is very dependent on the clinical context—if the patient's condition (e.g., comorbidity) is a relevant factor necessitating a significant amount of physician judgment and/or joint decision-making with patients is needed to determine the proper course of action.
- The only area where countries have made real progress in this respect seems to be pharmaceuticals, where the benefit—and added benefit over alternatives—is often based on subgroup analyses, with a differentiated decision made in most countries. Pharmaceuticals are the only sector where value-based pricing has seen any progress—even though in Germany this price also applies for those subgroups for which the assessment has not demonstrated value over the alternative.
- Low-value care is a product of inefficient delivery—for example, inpatient delivery of care for patients who could have been treated in the outpatient sector.

• Low-value care is not an explicit item on the schedule of benefits—this is true for the vast majority of tests done in hospitals, which have traditionally been funded through global budgets or fee-for-service.

Given such difficulties, it is unsurprising that policymakers have shifted to other measures, either pay-for-performance (P4P), where performance can be (partly) linked to reducing, if not avoiding, low-value care, or efficiency-increasing incentives such as diagnosis-related groups (DRGs). P4P schemes have been introduced in England and on a voluntary basis in France. Evidence suggests that some of these schemes have improved processes and quality of care but evidence on their impact on outcomes is limited.^{73,88} However, the definition of low-value care inside P4P schemes—and equivalent bonuses if it is reduced—pose almost similar questions than addressing low-value care directly. Policymakers in many countries have therefore resorted to a seemingly easier way, putting incentives for increasing efficiency in place. Possibly the best known examples are DRGs in hospitals, which indeed increase productivity (i.e., less resources are used per hospital stay), but not necessarily value. Additionally, the increased productivity leads to more capacity, which in return is filled with more-possibly inappropriate-cases, or cases that could be better (more efficiently) treated as day cases. The intention of bundled payments is similar to DRGs, but evidence from the Netherlands has shown that overall costs can even increase if bundles are defined too narrowly (e.g., only bundling diabetes services¹⁰⁴).

Information about low-value care constitutes another set of measures. All countries included in the analyses publish clinical guidelines with recommendations or lists of low-value services. However, evidence on the effectiveness of guidelines and those lists is mixed or has not been analyzed/reported. Some studies found a lack of knowledge/trust on evidence-based medicine being a barrier for putting guideline recommendations into practice. One example is the PSA screening: 36.0 percent of the physicians interviewed (n= 123) disagreed or strongly disagreed with recommendations from USPSTF; 37.7 percent said that they would not change their screening practices.¹⁰⁵ The barriers for the physicians to stopping routine PSA screening are that patients allegedly expect the physicians to continue screening, a lack of time to explain changes, fear of malpractice litigation, and discomfort with uncertainty. Another barrier is a lack of patient information (shared decision-making).¹⁰⁶ It therefore seems doubtful whether penalties for ordering PSA tests now discussed by Medicare can be successfully introduced. Tackling the large majority of low-value care seems to require addressing physician decision-making, influencing physician behaviors, and patient expectations simultaneously.

In order to overcome such information biases, the Choosing Wisely campaign was launched by the ABIM Foundation in 2012 with the goal of stimulating conversation between clinicians and patients about the use of unnecessary tests. This campaign has been adapted in nearly 20 other countries. However, there are some critics of this campaign and evidence on its success is still missing. In addition, there are attempts to introduce issues of appropriate care and lowvalue services into medical education (e.g., CanMeds 2015).

Overall, the country profiles show that no single approach can address the sizable and complex issue of low-value care. Consequently, in some countries a mix of regulations directed to patients and providers is under consideration, mixing mandatory and voluntary approaches, addressing both providers and patients—and using financial measures to help to put the message across. Whether countries will be more successful than in the past remains to be seen.

APPENDIX

In the following table, the various measures undertaken—or planned—in the five countries are listed, sorted by the type of measure.

Overview of Measures to Address Low-Value Care

		Measure implemented (kept/ abolished)? By whom?	Results	Conclusions		
Total exclusion of low-value care from benefit basket						
Delisting of services/ goods previously	AU	Vertebroplasty for osteoporotic vertebral fractures delisted. Pathology items receive refinements by indication targeting and setting test frequency or interval limits	Achieved on Medicare Benefits Schedule by Health Minister	Vertebroplasty no longer subsidized by Medicare; Considerable \$ savings occurring from Vitamin D/B12/folate test reductions		
covered (or	CA	Government payers can delist services				
limiting their indication)	DE		Germany: Delisting of services by GBA			
	FR	Since 2005 and ongoing: 600 drugs delisted (reimbursement 0%) or reduced to reimbursement to 15% of costs (seen a preliminary step to delisting)	prescription decrease of 50%	The real impact on drug expenditures is not clear since there was a prescription shift to other drugs		
	UK					
Specific thresholds to identify low- value in HTA-	AU	See framework in Elshaug et al. 2009 ¹⁷	Framework used with data drawn from horizon scanning	Framework implemented ¹¹ ; in newest process this is also bolstered with Choosing Wisely recommendations and clinical nominations		
based decisions	CA	See framework in Elshaug et al. 2009 ¹⁷ as applied in Ontario ¹⁰⁷				
	DE					
	FR	For drugs and devices (ASMR assessment): ASA				
	UK	NICE technology appraisal based on threshold of £20- 30k; NICE can restrict treatments based on their HTAs				
Direct financial incentives						
Directed to providers:	AU	Yes, under consideration in new policy process (MBS Review)				
Selective non- payment if	CA	Government payers can put in place restrictive conditions under which the healthcare provider will be reimbursed				

service is	DE			
used	FR	Non reimbursement of expensive drugs outside		
inappropriately		guidelines		
	UK	NHS commissioners create their own lists of potentially	Commissioners have typically found	
		low-value procedures for local disinvestment (e.g.,	disinvestment difficult	
		Croydon list); NICE negative list of technologies means		
		payment can be withheld by commissioners		
Payment rates	AU	Cataract surgery: 50% fee reduction proposed by Govt.	Heavily contested by	
vary with			ophthalmologists so negotiations led	
value or are			to smaller % reduction but a freeze	
officiency	<u> </u>		on annual indexation ree increases	
eniciency				
	FR	Reduced reimbursement for innatient surgery (innatient		Increase from 17 to 38 procedures
		admissions <48hrs)	20% increase in ambulatory surgery	targeted for substitution
	UK	Best Practice Tariff – eg uterine embolization better value		
		for providers than radical hysterectomy for heavy		
		menstrual bleeding		
Usage of low-	AU	Yes, occurs for some subsidized pharmaceuticals so		
value care		under consideration in new policy process for medical		
requires prior	<u> </u>	services (IVIDS Review)		
authonzation				
	FR	Ves for stating rosuvastating & ázetimihe along or with	Implementation began in late 2014	
		simvastatine ⁹⁰		
	UK	NICE negative list of technologies – requires local		
		authorization through exception panels for funding		
Bonuses if	AU			
low-value care	CA			
is below a	DE			
certain	FR	Yes, included in the P4P scheme	2% reduction in prescription for	
reduced to a			benzodiazepines	
certain extent	UK			
Directed to	AU	Under consideration in new policy process (MBS Review)		
patients: Co-		but in Australia Doctors can charge a gap fee		

Attachment G4

payment rates	CA			
vary with	DE			
value	FR	For drugs but in practice the copayment is covered by		
		complementary insurance, except for those drugs with a		
		15% reimbursement		
	UK	Best practice tariffs ⁵³		
Other and indire	ect fina	ancial measures (with intention to reduce low-value care)	·	·
Capitation/	AU	Yes, 'chronic condition management' items exist and this		
budgets/		broader concept is under consideration in new policy		
bundled		process (MBS Review)		
payments	CA			
	DE			
	FR			
	UK	Some commissioners have started develop capitated	Too early to assess the impact	
		budgets for providers with payments linked to delivery of		
		agreed outcomes		
Payment is	AU	Yes, under consideration in new policy process (MBS		
dependent on		Review). In effect the item descriptors will better reflect		
guidelines		'appropriate use criteria' allowing leverage against care		
adherence		that does not meet these criteria.		
	CA			
	DE			
	FR	RMOs; but: The State Council declared the financial	decrease of 45million € in drugs	
		penalties illegal ¹⁰³	prescription ¹⁰⁸	
	UK	Various (VTE, dementia early detection, pressure sores)		
		CQUIN initiatives linking payment or penalties to		
		guidelines ¹⁰⁹		
		Also no payment for emergency readmission within 30		
		days		
Pay-for-	AU	Yes, under consideration in new policy process (MBS		
performance		Review)		
and similar	CA			
	DE	In selective contracts (integrated care)		
	FR	CAPI and ROSP	Yes: average bonus 5 600€	Started with GPs and extended to
				cardiologists and gastroenterologists

	UK	Various pay-for-performance schemes have been	Evidence suggests that some but not	
		Fremework in primary core: Post Practice Tariffs in	all of these schemes have improved	
		secondary care	evidence of their impact is limited ⁷³	
Information abo	out low	-value (but no financial consequences)	evidence of their impact is infliced	
Directed to		Yes 3 such campaigns underway: Choosing Wisely:	Sydney Local Health District trialed a	
providers:	/.0	College of Physicians 'EVOLVE' and Cancer Australia	'one less prick' campaign.	
choosing-		'Statements', Many individual hospitals are developing	successfully reducing low-value in-	
wisely		and trialing unique initiatives at low-value care reduction	hospital blood draws	
campaign etc.	CA	Choosing Wisely was launched in 2014; Physician	North York General Hospital in	
		education about low-value care by the Ontario College of	Toronto has been able to reduce test	
		Family Physicians; <i>Efforts to introduce issues of low-value</i>	ordering in the emergency	
		services into medical education (CanMeds 2015)	department by 40%	
	DE			
	FR			
	UK	Choosing Wisely was recently launched by the Academy	Too early to assess its impact	
		of Medical Royal Colleges; A national database brings		
-		together examples from successful projects		
Explicit	AU	Yes, under consideration in new policy process (MBS		
mentioning of				
low-value	CA	CADIH and some provinces publishes evidence		
in quidelines		regarding existing and new technologies, tests and		
in guideimes		"Do not" recommendations in National Disease		
		Management Guidelines (e.g. low back pain asthma)		
	FR	By the SHI in the yearly report to the prime minister and		
		parliament		
	UK	"Do not do" lists created by NICE; NICE negative list from	In some cases guidelines have led to	
		technology appraisals	significant reductions in low-value	
			care ⁷⁶ while in other, more complex	
			cases practice falls short of NICE's	
			standards	
Non-public	AU	Yes, ACSQHC atlas of variation and plans are afoot to		
feedback		feedback to clinicians as a benchmarking tool, particularly		
about		at the hospital level (not yet planned to individual Doctor		
individual		level)		

CA	Choosing Wisely Canada has launched a campaign called "more is not always better" directed at patients and the general public		
DE	Peer review by the Initiative of Quality Medicine (IQM) (inpatient); "Qualitätszirkel" (outpatient)	300 IQM peer reviews within the last five years; 68,000 physicians and psycho-therapists participated in Qualitätszirkel	
FR	Visits by representatives of the social health insurance Prescription profiling for statins (based upon ¹¹⁰) and NACOs Readmission after hip replacement	Reduced prescription of newer statins	
UK	Various including the NHS Atlas of Variation		
AU	Yes, Choosing Wisely + representative bodies such as Consumer Health Forum plus media		
CA			
DE	Bertelsmann Stiftung reports on low-value procedures and their use in Germany; Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care analyses regional variation in low-value procedures in the outpatient sector		
FR	Antibiotics for viral infections Transportation in ambulances for patients who can travel seated Third party payer vs generics: patients who want to get drugs free of charge at the pharmacy have to accept generics Various, including the Antibiotic awareness campaign ¹¹¹	30-70% decrease in patented drugs sales in the first trimester	
AU	ACSQHC atlas of variation—only at geographic area		
	level, not to hospital or individual doctor level.		
CA			
DE			
FR	Antibiotics for viral infections; cholesterol lowering drugs		
UK	Various, including: NHS Atlases of variation, Commissioning for value data packs		
	CA DE FR UK AU CA DE FR UK CA DE FR UK	 CA Choosing Wisely Canada has launched a campaign called "more is not always better" directed at patients and the general public DE Peer review by the Initiative of Quality Medicine (IQM) (inpatient); "Qualitätszirkel" (outpatient) FR Visits by representatives of the social health insurance Prescription profiling for statins (based upon¹¹⁰) and NACOS Readmission after hip replacement UK Various including the NHS Atlas of Variation AU Yes, Choosing Wisely + representative bodies such as Consumer Health Forum plus media CA DE Bertelsmann Stiftung reports on low-value procedures and their use in Germany; Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care analyses regional variation in low-value procedures in the outpatient sector FR Antibiotics for viral infections Transportation in ambulances for patients who can travel seated Third party payer vs generics: patients who want to get drugs free of charge at the pharmacy have to accept generics UK Various, including the Antibiotic awareness campaign¹¹¹ AU ACSQHC atlas of variation—only at geographic area level, not to hospital or individual doctor level. CA DE FR Antibiotics for viral infections; cholesterol lowering drugs UK Various, including: NHS Atlases of variation, Commissioning for value data packs 	CA Choosing Wisely Canada has launched a campaign called "more is not always better" directed at patients and the general public 300 IQM peer reviews within the last five years; 68,000 physicians and psycho-therapists participated in Qualitätszirkel" (outpatient) DE 300 IQM peer reviews within the last five years; 68,000 physicians and psycho-therapists participated in Qualitätszirkel FR Visits by representatives of the social health insurance Prescription profiling for statins (based upon ¹¹⁰) and NACOs Reduced prescription of newer statins AU Ves, Choosing Wisely + representative bodies such as Consumer Health Forum plus media Reduced prescription of newer statins CA DE Bertelsmann Stiftung reports on low-value procedures and their use in Germany; Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care analyses regional variation in low-value procedures in the outpatient sector 30-70% decrease in patented drugs sales in the first trimester Third party payer vs generics: patients who want to get drugs free of charge at the pharmacy have to accept generics 30-70% decrease in patented drugs sales in the first trimester UK Various, including the Antibiotic awareness campaign ¹¹¹ AU ACSOHC atlas of variation—only at geographic area level, not to hospital or individual doctor level. E CA E E FR Antibiotics for viral infections; cholesterol lowering drugs UK Various, including: the Antibi

In italics: Measure discussed (but not implemented) or planned.

REFERENCES

- 1 Cochrane AL. *Effectiveness and Efficiency*. London: The Nuffield Provincial Hospital Trusts, 1971.
- 2 Sackett DL, Rosenberg WMC, Gray JAM, Haynes RB, Richardson WS. *Evidence based medicine*: What it is and what it isn't. *BMJ*. 1996;**312**(7023):71–72.
- 3 Field MJ, Lohr KN. *Clinical Practice Guidelines: Directions for a New Program.* Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 1990.
- 4 Wennberg J, Gittelsohn A. *Small Area Variations in Health Care Delivery*: A population-based health information system can guide planning and regulatory decision-making. *Science*. 1973;**182**(4117):1102–08.
- 5 Bunker JP, Barnes BA, Mosteller F. *Costs, risks and benefits of surgery.* New York: Oxford University Press, 1977.
- 6 Duckett SJ, Breadon P, Romanes D. *Identifying and acting on potentially inappropriate care. Med J Aust.* 2015;**203**(4):183e.1-6.
- 7 Fu AZ, Jiang JZ, Reeves JH, Fincham JE, Liu GG, Perri M. Potentially inappropriate medication use and healthcare expenditures in the US communitydwelling elderly. Med Care. 2007;45(5):472–76.
- 8 Ruth Robertson, Hugh Alderwick, John Appleby, Phoebe Dunn, David Maguire. Better value in the NHS. The role of changes in clinical practice. London: The King's Fund, 2015.
- 9 Reilly BM. Much Ado About (Doing) Nothing. Ann Intern Med. 2009;150(4):270.
- 10 Schwartz AL, Landon BE, Elshaug AG, Chernew ME, McWilliams JM. *Measuring low-value care in Medicare*. JAMA Intern Med. 2014;**174**(7):1067–76.
- 11 Elshaug AG, Watt AM, Mundy L, Willis CD. Over 150 potentially low-value health care practices: an Australian study. Med J Aust. 2012;**197**(10):556–60.
- 12 Levinson W, Kallewaard M, Bhatia RS, Wolfson D, Shortt S, Kerr EA. 'Choosing Wisely': a growing international campaign. BMJ Qual Saf. 2015;**24**(2):167–74.
- 13 Bhatia RS, Levinson W, Lee DS. *Low value cardiac testing and Choosing Wisely*. *BMJ Qual Saf.* 2015;**24**(2):89–91.
- 14 Porter ME. What is value in health care? N Engl J Med. 2010;363(26):2477-81.

- 15 Colla Carrie H. Swimming against the Current What Might Work to Reduce Low-Value Care? N Engl J Med. 2014;**371**(14):1280–83.
- 16 Emanuel EJ, Fuchs VR. The perfect storm of overutilization. JAMA. 2008;299(23):2789–91.
- 17 Elshaug AG, Moss JR, Littlejohns P, Karnon J, Merlin TL, Hiller JE. Identifying existing health care services that do not provide value for money. Med J Aust. 2009;190(5):269–73.
- 18 Brook RH, Chassin MR, Fink A, Solomon DH, Kosecoff J, Park RE. A method for the detailed assessment of the appropriateness of medical technologies. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 1986;2(1):53–63.
- 19 Chassin MR, Kosecoff J, Park RE et al. *Does inappropriate use explain geographic variations in the use of health care services? A study of three procedures. JAMA.* 1987;**258**(18):2533–37.
- 20 Gertman PM, Restuccia JD. *The appropriateness evaluation protocol: a technique for assessing unnecessary days of hospital care. Med Care.* 1981;**19**(8):855–71.
- 21 Siu AL, Sonnenberg FA, Manning WG et al. *Inappropriate use of hospitals in a randomized trial of health insurance plans. N Engl J Med.* 1986;**315**(20):1259–66.
- 22 Kohn LT, Corrigan JM, Donaldson MS. *To Err Is Human: Building a Safer Health System*. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 2000.
- 23 Fuchs VR. Eliminating "waste" in health care. JAMA. 2009;302(22):2481-82.
- 24 Nelson AL, Cohen JT, Greenberg D, Kent DM. Much cheaper, almost as good: decrementally cost-effective medical innovation. Ann Intern Med. 2009;151(9):662–67.
- 25 Liew D, Webb K, Marbaix S, Annemans L. Changes to the statin prescribing policy in Belgium: potential impact in clinical and economic terms. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs. 2012;**12**(4):225–32.
- 26 Rosenberg W, Donald A. *Evidence based medicine: an approach to clinical problem-solving. BMJ.* 1995;**310**(6987):1122–26.
- 27 Garner S, Docherty M, Somner J et al. *Reducing ineffective practice: challenges in identifying low-value health care using Cochrane systematic reviews. J Health Serv Res Policy.* 2013;**18**(1):6–12.

- 28 American College of Physicians (ACP). ACP Guidelines and Clinical Recommendations. Available from: https://hvc.acponline.org/clinrec_acp.html [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 29 Wennberg JE, Barnes BA, Zubkoff M. Professional uncertainty and the problem of supplier-induced demand. Soc Sci Med. 1982;**16**(7):811–24.
- 30 Casparie AF. The ambiguous relationship between practice variation and appropriateness of care: an agenda for further research. Health Policy. 1996;**35**(3):247–65.
- 31 Wennberg JE, Fisher ES, Skinner JS. *Geography and the debate over Medicare reform. Health Aff (Millwood).* 2002;**Suppl Web Exclusives**:W96-114.
- 32 Wolfson D, Santa J, Slass L. Engaging physicians and consumers in conversations about treatment overuse and waste: a short history of the choosing wisely campaign. Acad Med. 2014;**89**(7):990–95.
- 33 ABIM Foundation, ACP Foundation, European Foundation of Internal Medicine. *Medical Professionalism in the New Millenium: A Physician Charter*. Available from:

http://www.abimfoundation.org/~/media/Foundation/Professionalism/Physician%2 0Charter.ashx?la=en [Accessed 2015/10/27].

- 34 Blank L, Kimball H, McDonald W, Merino J. Medical professionalism in the new millennium: a physician charter 15 months later. Ann Intern Med. 2003;138(10):839–41.
- 35 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). *Health at a Glance Indicators*. Available from: http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/health-at-a-glance-19991312.htm [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 36 Morden NE, Colla CH, Sequist TD, Rosenthal MB. Choosing wisely--the politics and economics of labeling low-value services. N Engl J Med. 2014;370(7):589–92.
- 37 Parkinson B, Sermet C, Clement F et al. Disinvestment and Value-Based Purchasing Strategies for Pharmaceuticals: An International Review. Pharmacoeconomics. 2015;33(9):905–24.
- 38 Lopert R, Elshaug AG. Australia's 'fourth hurdle' drug review comparing costs and benefits holds lessons for the United States. Health Aff (Millwood). 2013;32(4):778–87.

- 39 Elshaug AG, Hiller JE, Tunis SR, Moss JR. *Challenges in Australian policy* processes for disinvestment from existing, ineffective health care practices. Aust New Zealand Health Policy. 2007;**4**:23.
- 40 Merlin TL, Street J, Holton C, et al. *Review of medical benefit scheme items for specific ophthalmology services under the medical benefit scheme quality framework*. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2011.
- 41 Elshaug AG, Garber AM. *How CER could pay for itself--insights from vertebral fracture treatments*. *N Engl J Med*. 2011;**364**(15):1390–93.
- 42 http://health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/healthiermedicare [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 43 http://health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/MBSReviewTaskforce [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 44 Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care and National Health Performance. *Australian Atlas of Healthcare Variation*. Available from: http://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/atlas/ [Accessed 2015/11/30].
- 45 OECD. Geographic Variations in Health Care: What Do We Know and What Can Be Done to Improve Health System Performance? Paris: OECD Publishing, 2014.
- 46 Swan N, Balendra J. Wasted. Available from: http://www.abc.net.au/4corners/stories/2015/09/28/4318883.htm [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 47 Wang EE, Einarson TR, Kellner JD, Conly JM. Antibiotic prescribing for Canadian preschool children: evidence of overprescribing for viral respiratory infections. Clin Infect Dis. 1999;29(1):155–60.
- 48 Emery DJ, Shojania KG, Forster AJ, Mojaverian N, Feasby TE. *Overuse of magnetic resonance imaging*. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2013;**173**(9):823–25.
- 49 Kirkham KR, Wijeysundera DN, Pendrith C et al. *Preoperative testing before lowrisk surgical procedures. CMAJ.* 2015;**187**(11):E349-58.
- 50 Canadian Medical Association. Unpublished data, 2015.
- 51 Council of the Federation Secretariat. *Health Care Innovation Working Group*. Available from: http://www.pmprovincesterritoires.ca/en/initiatives/128-health-care-innovation-working-group.
- 52 Health Quality Ontario. *Ontario Health Technology Maps Project*. Ontario: Queens Printer for Ontario, 2013.

- 53 Department of Health. *The year: NHS Chief Executive's Annual Report 2008-09*. Available from: http://www.healthcaretoday.co.uk/doclibrary/documents/pdf/215_the_year_2008-09.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 54 NHS England, Care Quality Commission, Health Education England, Monitor Public Health England, NHS Trust Development Authority. *Five Year Forward View*, 2014.
- 55 Alderwick H, Robertson R, Appleby J, Dunn P, Maguire D. *Better value in the NHS: The role of changes in clinical practice*. London: The King's Fund, 2015.
- 56 Public Health England, NHS England. *The NHS Atlas of Variation in healthcare: reducing unwarranted variation to increase value and improve quality*. London: Public Health England, 2015.
- 57 Maughan D, Ansell J. *Protecting resources, promoting value: a doctor's guide to cutting waste in clinical care.* London: Academeny of Royal Colleges, 2014.
- 58 Monitor. *Closing the NHS funding gap: how to get better value health care for patients*. London: Monitor, 2013.
- 59 NICE. Savings and productivity collection. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/about/what-we-do/our-programmes/savings-andproductivity-collection [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 60 Appleby J, Raleigh V, Frosini F, Bevan G, Gao H, Lyscom T. Variations in health care: the good, the bad and the inexplicable. London: The King's Fund, 2011.
- 61 Garner S, Littlejohns P. *Disinvestment from low value clinical interventions: NICEly done? BMJ*. 2011;**343**:d4519.
- 62 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. *Nice and the NHS*. Available from:

https://www.nice.org.uk/proxy/?sourceurl=http://www.nice.org.uk/aboutnice/whatw edo/niceandthenhs/nice_and_the_nhs.jsp [Accessed 2015/11/23].

- 63 NICE. *NICE Statistics*. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/news/nice-statistics [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 64 Sheldon TA, Cullum N, Dawson D et al. *What's the evidence that NICE guidance has been implemented? Results from a national evaluation using time series analysis, audit of patients' notes, and interviews. BMJ.* 2004;**329**(7473):999.

- 65 Chidgey J, Leng G, Lacey T. *Implementing NICE guidance*. *J R Soc Med*. 2007;**100**(10):448–52.
- 66 Health and Social Care Information Centre. NICE technology appraisals in the NHS in England, innovation scorecard – to June 2014, experimental statistics. Available from: http://www.hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/PUB16404 [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 67 Thornhill MH, Dayer MJ, Forde JM et al. *Impact of the NICE guideline* recommending cessation of antibiotic prophylaxis for prevention of infective endocarditis: before and after study. *BMJ*. 2011;**342**:d2392.
- 68 Health and Social Care Information Centre. *National diabetes audit 2012-13. Report 1: care processes and treatment targets.* Leeds: HSCIC, 2014.
- 69 Malhotra N, Jacobson B. Save to invest: developing criteria-based commissioning for planned healthcare in London. London: Health Observatory, 2007.
- 70 Audit Commission. *Reducing spending on low clinical value treatments*. London: Audit Commission, 2011.
- 71 Robinson S, Dickinson H, Williams I, Freeman T, Rumbold B, Spence K. Setting priorities in health: a study of English primary care trusts. London: The Nuffiled Trust, 2011.
- 72 Shepperd S, Adams R, Hill A, Garner S, Dopson S. Challenges to using evidence from systematic reviews to stop ineffective practice: an interview study. J Health Serv Res Policy. 2013;18(3):160–66.
- 73 Marshall L, Charlesworth A, Hurst J. *The NHS payment system: evolving policy and emerging evidence*. London: The Nuffiled Trust, 2014.
- 74 Addicott. *Commissioning and contracting for integrated care*. London: The King's Fund, 2014.
- 75 NHS England. *Consolidated 2014/15 financial report (Month 10).* London: NHS England, 2015.
- 76 Appleby J, Galea A, Murray R. *The NHS productivity challenge: experience from the frontline*. London: The King's Fund, 2014.
- 77 Coronini-Cronberg S, Bixby H, Laverty AA, Wachter RM, Millett C. *English* National Health Service's savings plan may have helped reduce the use of three 'low-value' procedures. Health Aff (Millwood). 2015;**34**(3):381–89.

- 78 NICE. QIPP local practice collection. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/proxy/?sourceurl=http://www.nice.org.uk/usingguidance/lo calpracticecollection.jsp [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 79 Curtis R, Ormston R. *British social attitudes 32*. London: Natcen Social Research, 2015.
- 80 Mulley A, Trimble C, Elwyn G. *Patients' preferences matter: stop the silent misdiagnosis.* London: The King's Fund, 2012.
- 81 Malhotra A, Maughan D, Ansell J et al. *Choosing Wisely in the UK: the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges' initiative to reduce the harms of too much medicine. BMJ*. 2015;**350**:h2308.
- 82 NHS England. Commissioning for Value. Available from: https://www.england.nhs.uk/resources/resources-for-ccgs/comm-for-value/ [Accessed 2015/11/30].
- 83 Standing Medical Advisory Committee Sub-Group on Antimicrobial Resistance. The path of least resistance. Department of Health. Available from: http://antibiotic-action.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/07/Standing-Medical-Advisory-Committee-The-path-of-least-resistance-1998.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 84 Hawker JI, Smith S, Smith GE et al. Trends in antibiotic prescribing in primary care for clinical syndromes subject to national recommendations to reduce antibiotic resistance, UK 1995-2011: analysis of a large database of primary care consultations. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2014;69(12):3423–30.
- 85 BBC. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-33961241. BBC. 2015 Aug 18. Available from: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/health-33961241 [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 86 CCECQA, ANAES. Les Couts de la qualié et de la non-qualité des soins dans les établissements de santé: état des lieux et propositions. Available from: http://www.has-

sante.fr/portail/upload/docs/application/pdf/Couts_qualite_2004_Synth.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].

- 87 Durand-Zaleski I, Colin C, Blum-Boisgard C. An attempt to save money by using mandatory practice guidelines in France. BMJ. 1997;**315**(7113):943–46.
- 88 Laurent F, Sicsic J, Saint-Lary O. Le contrat d'amélioration des pratiques individuelles (CAPI) : quels impacts perçus par les médecins généralistes sur

*leurs pratiques ? (*Contract for improving professional practices: What is the impact perceived by GPs?). *Rev Epidemiol Sante Publique*. 2015;**63**(2):67–76.

89 l'Assurance Maladie. *Améliorer la qualité du système de santé et maîtriser les dépenses*. Available from:

http://www.ameli.fr/fileadmin/user_upload/documents/cnamts_rapport_charges_pr oduits_2016.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].

- 90 L'Assurance Maladie. *Focus sur les statines CRESTOR et INEGY*. Available from: http://www.ameli.fr/professionnels-de-sante/pharmaciens/votre-caisse-orne/vousinformer/focus-sur-les-statines-crestor-et-inegy_orne.php [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 91 Klar R, Muller U, Monting JS. *Medically inappropriate inpatient care in West Germany*. Soz Praventivmed. 1990;**35**(6):209–12.
- 92 Advisory Council for the Concerted Action in Health Care. Appropriateness and Efficiency. Vol. I: The Formulation of Aims, Prevention, User Orientation and Participation. Report 2000/2001: Executive Summary. Available from: http://www.svr-gesundheit.de [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 93 Advisory Council for the Concerted Action in Health Care. Appropriateness and efficiency. Vol. II: Improving Quality in Medicine and Nursing. Report 2000/2001: Executive Summary. Available from: http://www.svr-gesundheit.de [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 94 Advisory Council for the Concerted Action in Health Care. *Appropriateness and efficiency. Vol. III. Overuse, underuse and misuse. Report 2000/2001: Executive summary.* Available from: http://www.svr-gesundheit.de [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 95 Geschäftsführung des Arbeitsausschusses "Ärztliche Behandlung". Magnetresonanz- Tomographie der weiblichen Brust (MRM). Available from: https://www.g-ba.de/downloads/40-268-257/HTA-MRM.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 96 Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss (GBA). Richtlinie Methoden vertragsärztliche Versorgung. Available from: https://www.g-ba.de/downloads/62-492-1022/MVV-RL_2015-02-19_iK-2016-05-16.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 97 Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss (GBA). Anlage II: Methoden, deren Bewertungsverfahren ausgesetzt sind. Available from: https://www.gba.de/informationen/richtlinien/anlage/58/ [Accessed 2015/11/23].

- 98 Programm für nationale VersorgungsLeitlinien: Methodik ; Methoden-Report zum NVL-Programm, Methoden-Report Patientenbeteiligung. 3rd ed. Neukirchen: Verl. Make a Book, 2007.
- 99 German Medical Association (BÄK), National Association of Statutory Health Insurance Physicians. National Disease Management Guideline 'Low back pain' – Short Version. Available from: http://www.leitlinien.de/nvl/kreuzschmerz/ [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 100 German Medical Association (BÄK), National Association of Statutory Health Insurance Physicians. *Nationale Versorgungsleitlinie - COPD*. Available from: http://www.leitlinien.de/nvl/copd [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 101 Grote-Westwrick M, Zich K, Klemperer D et al. Faktencheck Gesundheit. Regionale Unterschiede in der Gesundheitsversorgung im Zeitvergleich. Available from: faktencheck-gesundheit.de [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 102 Brownlee S. Gingrich's Congress emasculated the one agency capable of controlling health care costs and improving quality. Time to reverse the procedure. Available from:

http://www.washingtonmonthly.com/features/2007/0710.brownlee.html [Accessed 2015/11/23].

- 103 Le conseil d'état et la juridiction administrative. Illégalité des stipulations de la convention nationale des médecins généralistes définissant les sanctions applicables en cas de méconnaissance des références médicales opposables. Available from: http://www.conseil-etat.fr/Actualites/Communiques/Illegalite-des-stipulations-de-la-convention-nationale-des-medecins-generalistes-definissant-les-sanctions-applicables-en-cas-de-meconnaissance-des-references-medicales-opposables [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 104 Busse R, Stahl J. Integrated Care Experiences And Outcomes In Germany, The Netherlands, And England. Health Affairs. 2014;**33**(9):1549–58.
- 105 Pollack CE, Noronha G, Green GE, Bhavsar NA, Carter HB. Primary care providers' response to the US Preventive Services Task Force draft recommendations on screening for prostate cancer. Arch Intern Med. 2012;**172**(8):668–70.
- 106 Oshima Lee E, Emanuel EJ. Shared decision making to improve care and reduce costs. N Engl J Med. 2013;**368**(1):6–8.

- 107 Paprica PA, Culyer AJ, Elshaug AG, Peffer J, Sandoval GA. From Talk to Action: Policy Stakeholders, Appropriateness, and Selective Disinvestment. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 2015:1–5.
- 108 Le Pape A, Sermet C. Les références médicales opposables sur le médicament bilan de trois années d'application. Available from: http://www.irdes.fr/Publications/Qes/Qes14.pdf [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 109 NHS Commissioning Board. *Commissioning for quality and innovation* (*CQUIN*): 2013/14 guidance. Available from: https://www.england.nhs.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2013/02/cquin-guidance.pdf.
- 110 Haute Autorité de santé. Efficacité et efficience des hypolipémiants: Une analyse centrée sur les statines [Accessed 2015/11/23].
- 111 NHS Choices. *The Antibiotic Awareness Campaign*. Available from: http://www.nhs.uk/NHSEngland/ARC/Pages/AboutARC.aspx [Accessed 2015/11/30].